The Governors of Cannon Lane Junior School

Cannon Lane Junior School,
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Pinner,
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Dear Adrian

Statutory Proposals to combine
Cannon Lane First School (4-7 Years) and Cannon Lane Junior School

Please find attached our representations in respect of the above proposal for
reporting to the Cabinet meeting on 8" May 2013
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REPRESENTATIONS FROM THE GOVERNING BODY OF CANNON LANE JUNIOR
SCHOOL IN RELATION TO THE STATUTORY PROPOSALS TC COMBINE CANNON LANE
FIRST SCHOOL {4-7 YEARS) AND CANNON LANE JUNIOR SCHOOL

The following information is submitted by the Governing Body of Cannon Lane Junior School
following the publication of the Statutory Proposal on 77 March 2013,

Procedure

The Governing Body of Cannon Lane Junior School wishes to record our concern that the
information submitted by the Governing Body in response to the consultation has been totally
excluded from the published information and do not view this as a transparent process. The
response document (copy attached) has not been published as an integral part of this process
to enable all interested parties to have a comprehensive understanding of the context of the
proposals on our school. The information submitted by the governing body was based on
extensive knowledge and experience of the impact the propesals would have on our schoal and
as all other respanse information has been included we feel that this questions the objectivity of
the whole process.

The governing body has fully co-operated with LA Officers during the process and have adhered
to the requirement in the Amalgamation Policy 2008 Annex A Communication. We have not
communicated our wview during the Consultation period as recommended in the Policy but are
now penalised as our view s not to be included in the published respanse that is included in the
Statutory Propoesals for interested parties e.g parents and staff.

Governing Body

The Canneon Lane Junior School Governing Body is constituted with representatives from the
different groups within our school community including parents and staff. The parents and staff
are elected through a democratic process. We are unclear why the view of the governing body,
wha are responsible for leading and managing the school in conjunction with the Headteacher
and whe have the in depth knowledge, is not considered. The elected representatives were
chosen by a far greater number of parents than responded to the Consultation yet it seems that
this is not a consideration in the published propesals. The governing body have ensured that
our children receive the best possible Education and our scheol Is consistently one of the top
parforming schools in Harrow which we do not want to compromise.

Councillors have previously stated that they value the contribution governors make to the high
standards in Harrow Schoels but the Amalgamation Policy does not support the view as there
appears to be no recognition of the individua! schoo! context and knowledge.

We are aware that the cther Junicr School in Harrow facing the same circumstances also does
not wish ta amalgamate and therefore it would seem governors do not want to be forced to
follow a route that they do not believe te be in the best interest of the children The policy may
have been seen as appropriate in 2008 but in 2013 a lot has changed



Impact on children

The children are the reason why we are governors and we want the vary best for them as
demonstrated in our Censultation response document We are thergfore very concerned that by
following the Amalgamation FPolicy the Council will be choosing to allow the removal of £154,000
per annum from the funding for the combined school. This is due to the new school funding
tormula that has been implanted by the Government and is ongoing for every year. This is an
increase on the amount that was advised when the Consultation process was undertaken and
will therefore have a greater impact. This budget cut of such a significant amount of money is a
very compelling reason nol to proceed with the proposed amalgamation

Whilst we recognise that there would be some savings from a combined school, the savings will
not be at the |evel of the budget cut. This budget reduction will have senous implication on the
quality of Education that can be provided to the children and potentially could result in cuts to
staffing which would have most impact on the more vulnerable children who need extra support.
Our concern is that the level of funding would remain available for the Cannon Lane children by
staying as 2 separate schools as each school would retain its full funding entitlerment and why
would the Council chaose to disadvantage the children when there is no financial benefit to the
Council. It is extremely important to retain as much funding as possible within the School
Budget in order to face the unclear financial future.

School Size

At all stages of the Consultation and alse in the Statutory Proposals it has been stated by the LA
Officers that the size of the combined school would remain the same size as the 2 separate
schools and this information was provided to our school community. It is now of concern that the
schools have been contacted as the Council wishes to include us in a bid for permanent
expansion to four form entry. This will potentially lead to a combined school of 840 pupils which
we are opposed to and believe many parents would view the amalgamation very differantly if
this information had been published as part of current Statutory Proposals and in the original
Consultation.

Conclusion

We do not consider that the Statutory Proposals are in the best interest of the children at
Cannen Lane Junier School and hope that the all of the information that we have submitted to
support this view will be fully considered. The rationale included in an outdated Policy need to
be considered in the cument changing Educational Landscape and Governing Bodies are very
well placed through their knowledge, commitment and experience to know what will ba best for
their individual school. We are very concerned that the additicnal issue of schoal expansion is
now being progressed and guestion why this information was withheld in the ariginal
Consultation.

Teresa Jones
Chair of Governors
Cannon Lane Junior School
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Recommendation from the Governing Body
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Background
Cannon Lane Junior School is a thriving 3 form entry school providing places for 360 pupils in

years 3- 6 aged 7-11. It is located in Pinner and shares a site with Cannon Lane First School
(4-7 years) and is situated on the upper floor of the building. The school is highly successiul
and provides all of its pupils with an extensive range of opportunities enabling them to become
independent and selt confident.

Our Vision

Our school is committed to excellence. It is a school where academic achievement is promoted
alongside the development of the whele personality. It is a school where all children's talents
are celebrated, including those from the broader curriculum of sport, music and the arts.

We aim to conlinuously develop the gualily of teaching and learning, encouraging every child
lo improve and progress in a bread and balanced curriculum. We also strive to develop the
qualities of responsibility, self-confidence and care for others.

Cannon Lane Junior School aims to...

Educate children in a happy, safe and caring environment.

Provide an active curriculum which includes National Gurriculum objectives.
Develop the children's independence, contidence and sense of self-worth.
Value every child equally whatever their ability, ethnicity or background.
Encourage every child to reach his/har full potential.

Provide an effective and tlexible lsarning environmeant in which children, staff,
governors and parents work together in partnership.

Develop values and attitudes in accordance with a pluralist society.
Develop seli-discipline and set boundaries of acceptable behaviour.
Encourage lolerance, respect and empathy with others.

Foster links with the local community and other schools.

Governing Body

The Governing Body has considered all of the information available and is making its
recommendation following the Governing Body Meeting held on Thursday 14" February 2013
which was attended by all governors. The decision is based on what we consider best meels
the needs of the current and future children using the experience and knowledge that we have
of our Scheoel, gained over a pericd of time. Cur decision is based on educational rationale
tocusing on the boundaries set in the Consultation exercise and with due recourse to the
responses submitted from both First and Junior schools. The following issues were
considered:-

1. Size of the School 8. Transition
2.Financial Implications 7. Premises
3. Staffing 8.0ppaortunities for children
4 Attainment 9.Consultation Responses

5.Leadership 10. Current Educational Landscape



1. Size of the School
The Junior School has 360 children {30 per class) over 4 year groups. We are therefore

classified by the Department of Education as a large schoal as is Cannon Lane First School (4-
7 years). There is concern from parents, pupils and statf of the impact on the children of
potentially being in a school of almost 700 pupils. There is no evidence to support children's
educational experience being enhanced in such a large school. We believe thal the current
arrangements facilitate the personal relationship between the Headteacher, staff and all of the
pupils and parents which would be lost due 1o the scale of such a large school. It is evident,
from the consultation responses, that our parenis welcome the personal conlacl with lhe
Headteacher which would not be possible in a larger school. Children are concerned about
such a wide age range of children being together with different needs when the cumrent
provision is age specific and provides very positive results. There will be a loss of the
‘community teel’ of the schools if such a large single schoaol structure is implemented

2. Financial Implications

Under the arrangements that take etfect trom April 2013 a new tunding formula is being
introduced for schools. As a result all separate schools will receive within their budget
allocation a lump sum of £142,000. If schools combine there will only be an allocation of one
lump sum which will result in a reduction from the total school budget of £142,00 annually. This
reduction will have a direct impact on the guality of provision for children from both schools as
it is highly likely that the savings that would have to be made would be from the stafting
budget, which is the largest element of the school budgel. This could resull in lesser provision
for those children with additional needs as Teaching Assistants may be reduced. Whilst there
would be a saving of a Headteachers salary and some service agreemenl costs this will not
equate to the budget reduction. Over a peried of just a few years the Cannon Lane Schools
would lose aver £1,000,000 which would make a significant difference to the quality of the
Education. We do not believe that this can be justified in the current financial climate with
ongoing deflationary pressures and serious culs to budgets. The present and future predicted
environments demand that Governing Baodies seek to ensure that we have the maximum
funding for the children, we believe this impacts all children in the schools. Whilst the First
School has previously managed a budget reduction this was accompanied by the reduction of
90 children and associated staff costs when an entire year 3 cohort was moved to the Juniar
School. There will only be some cost reductions if an amalgamation takes place and so it is the
children who would suffer as a resuli. Staying as separaie schools means more money is
available to meel the needs of all of our children.

This cut, if the schools were to amalgamate, eguates to 10% of the current Junior School
budget. A number of parents and staff voiced concern at such a significant budgetary cut in the
public meetings and unfortunately there was no hard data presented which detailed how such
cuts could be mitigated whilst preserving the present quality of education.

3.5taffing

The current staffing arrangements in the Junior Scheool provide the children with experienced,
committed teaching and non teaching staff who have excelient knowledge of the Key Stage 2
curriculum, They are led by a Senior Management Team with in depth knowledge and
experience of the National Curriculum apprepriate for the age of the children. The staff are
responsible tor the everyday experiences for the children and it is due to their commitment that



we have such positive outcomes for the children. The staff have the understanding and
expertise of what best mests the neads of the children in their classes and the overwhelming
view expressed at the Consultation Meetings and in the responses to the Consultation is thal
the Junior School staff do not wish the schools to combine. The staff are doing an excellent job
so there is no reason to change something that 15 working so well for the benefit of the
children. As one parent voiced, “If it ain't broke, why fix it" — the concern being that alternative
arrangements 1o amalgamation are possible which would preserve the high quality education
and the finances required to maintain it.

The Junior School staff have been trained and chosen to teach the 7-11 age range so there is
a risk that we would lose staff, which again would affect the guality of Education provided to
the children. We have experienced no difficulty in attracting high quality staff to our school and
retaining them. Qur staff have access to a full range of Continued Prolessional Development
offered through HSIP and therefore gain knowledge of the whole primary phase. As part of the
Family of Schools project we link with a group of similar schools within Harrow therefore
enabling our staff to benefit from this excellent development opportunity.

4.Attainment
Cannon Lane Junior School is a high achieving school as evidenced in the attached Key Stage

2 results table {appendix 1). The children consistently achieve well above the National Average
and are consistently amongst the top performing schools in Harrow. The Key Stage 2 results
also show thal we are often the top performing 3 form entry schaol in Harrow.

Cur children make good progress throughout the School as evidenced by the tracking data
and therefore there is no evidence 1o support the view in the Consultation Document that
'Where primary educalion is provided in separate key stages, there Is generally very little
effective curriculum continuity and progression. In such situations the scope for discontinuity is
increased’

The Curriculum provided at Cannon Lane Junior School was judged as * Qutstanding ' in the
last OFSTED inspection.

Evidence from the Harrow key stage 2 results and from the neighbouring London Borough of
Hillingdon indicate that separate Junior Schools do have excellent levels of altainmenl. The
Governors do not feel that a coherent set of evidential data or arguments were presented with
respect to present attainment data of the Junior School. Indeed,. it was often recognised thal
the Junior School data is exemplary and the schools resulis are popular with both parents and
our ‘link’ high schools. After consideration of evidence from other local and national school
amalgamations Governors were concermned that the short term turbulence generated by
amalgamation could have serious medium and potentially long-term impact upon attainment
and achievement at the school e.g. though loss of staff, support arrangements, staffing
slructures, experlise, specialism's and the liks.

5. Leadership

The current Leadership model at Cannon Lane has worked extremely well with benefits for
pupils, parents and staff. The Governing Body works with the Senior Management Team to
ensure that the needs of all pupils are met. This is achievable with 360 pupils and a leam
dedicated to this number of pupils. It is a concern that the effectiveness of this model will be




diluted and the Headteacher become a more remote Leader if the number of pupils is
increased to nearly 700.

It is clear that based on our experience the outcomes for children have been very positive and
we can see no reason to change a very successful Leadership structure.

6.Transitio

Al Cannon Lane Junior School we believe that our transition arrangements for pupils are highly
successful. The feedback from the parental survey in 2012 ( appendix 2) records a 93%
salisfaction rale. This is also supported by the feedback from the staff and pupils. We continue
to review lhe arrangements 1o ensure thal the needs of all children are mel. We believe that
after making the successful transition to Year 3 this provides the children with the confidence
to move to High School at the end of Year 6. The feedback from High Schools and parents is
that our former pupils find transition an easy process.

Once children move to the Junior School they adapt guickly to the key stage 2 curriculum and
the data shows they make good progress. The continuity is ensured through dialogue between
the staft of both schools Whilst we do not have a high number of children with Statements of
Special Educational Needs, we ensure that those children with special educational needs
have their needs met and this has not been an issue at Cannon Lane Junior School. The
personal development and well-being of our pupils and the pastoral care of pupils was judged
as 'Outstanding’ in the last OFSTED Report.

We do not have any evidence thal by making one change at age 7 that the transition to
Cannon Lane Junior School has any negative impact on the children and cannot see why this
syslem thatl has worked successfully over a number of years should be cited; it is our opinion
that this statement is unsubstantiated.

7.Premises

The two schools share one site bul are based on separale floors ol the building. Due to the
design of the premises there is no opportunity for more than the current number of pupils to
join together for e.g. assemblies. The Junior School values the time that the whole school
meets together as it promotes the sense of belonging and being part of the School. Whole
school assemblies are a substantial feature of all schools and certainly they are a criterial
element of the ethos and success of the Junior School as was often expressed by students,
parents and staff of the Junior School. Despite gueries and concerns raised at the public
meetings there is currently no funding allocated to make changes to the building and it is a
concern that as the school would continue to operate on the two separate floors that there is
no reason not to continue with the current proven arrangaments with the celebrated success
achieved by the each of the schoois..

The physical separation would also be evident as there is limitad space for a larger staff room
and again no funding has been allccatad.

There Is no funding currently allocated to the schools for building alterations and therefore as a
combined school would have a reduced budget there would nct be finances available to make
any changes and in addition a significant 10% annual loss in income.

8.0pporiunities for children
The Junior School is committed to promoting the development of the whole child and therefore
offers a wide range of opportunities. There is a prefect system, buddy scheme and Sports




Leaders all of which enable the older pupils to experience the responsibility for the younger
children and to provide aspirational role models and mentoring supporl. We have a very
effective School Council providing valuable feedback on matters across the whole school. The
music provision and ather exira curricula activities provided ensure that the children already
have access to the full range of opportunities. Governors have carefully considered the
opinions expressed by the Junior School children in their consultation responses, especially
older children at the school, who have experienced both schools,

9.Consultation Responses

The governing body has read the comments provided by the respondents to the Consullation
and have the following observations. The response rate from parents across the two schools is
approximately 15%. Chris Melly noted that this was a higher than usual level of engagement.
The response rate from the Junior School staff and Junior School children is significantly
higher. The slaff and children wish lo remain as separale schools. In the breakdown of the
children's responses it was noted that the Year 6 children, who have the benefit of
experiencing both schools for the longes! period of time expressed significant preference to
remain as separate schools.

It was also noted in the comments on a significant number of parental responses that the focus
had been on personalities rather than on the issue of whether the two schools should combine.
The clear focus of the Consultation was on whether the schools should combine or remain
separate and whilst the responses have produced a range of information it has been the role of
the governing body to focus on the subject of the Consultation and hence our
recommendations are denved from the response to this exercise.

1 r n

It has been recognised by the Governing Body that the Harrow Council Amalgamation Policy
was issued in 2008 when there was a very different Education Landscape in Harrow and
nationally. We are aware that the Policy was under review from the draft document provided to
us dated October 2012 but nevertheless we recognise the 2008 Policy is still in place and this
has been followed. We are concemned that as the changes and reforms being introduced
nationally are implemented the role of the Local Authority has changed and this was detailed at
the recent Harrow Conference’ Shaping the Future Direction for Harrow Primary Schools' on
1 February 2013. . We feel it is essential that Cannon Lane Junior School Governing Body is
given the opporiunity o make the decision as to how they embrace the changes and take
forward the School to meet the challenges ahead.

Conclusion

Aftar considering all of the information, and basad on cur knowledge and experience of our
school, we recommend that the schools stay separate. We hope you will value the views of the
governors in reaching this decision, fully consider all of the reasons outlined in this document
and allow us to continue to provide the high quality education the children deserve. We are
very seriously concerned about the major impact of the funding reduction and believe that this
will have a considerable detrimenial effect on the children. This combined with all of the issues
included above lead us io believe that there are compelliing and over-riding educational
reasons for the Scheools lo remain separate. Cannon Lane Junior School is providing an



excellent education for all of its pupils and by remaining separate will continue to do so for the
children in the future.

The Governing Body's considered view, in light of the Consultation and its responses, our
knowledge of the impact of the amalgamation (both known and unknown e.g. financial and
statfing) and the exemplary aftainment data and evidence derived from our many years of
experience of the Junior Schoo! has led us to the conclusion that we do nol wish lo
amalgamate.

Appendices
1. Cannon Lane Junior School Key Stage 2 Results table
2. Cannon Lane Junior School Parental Questionnaire 2011-12



Appendix 1

KS2 SATS RESULTS 2009 — 2012

LEVEL 4 | LEVEL5 | Level 6
Yo | % ] Yo
2009
English 94 48
Maths 92 | 50 -
Science |98 74
2010 -
English |93 54
Maths 93 62
Science |97 72
2011 B
English |92 41
Maths 139 58 -
‘Science | 91 41
2012
English |94 57
Maths 90 56 22
Science |97 64




Appendix 2

CONFIDENTIAL QUESTIONNAIRE FOR PARENTS

CANNON LANE JUNIOR SCHOOL

2011-12

Please take the trouble to fill in this questionnaire. Your answers will help the children, staff

and governors create a better school. Please indicate your level of satisfaction with the

following aspects of learning and school life by ticking the appropriate boxes. Please add any

additional comments overleaf.

TO BE RETURNED TO SCHOOL BY THURSDAY 22™ MARCH. THANK YOU.

Only complete one questionnaire.

We/ | have children in the following year group(s):

Yoar 6

Year 3 Year 4 Year 5

| 30% | 28% | 20% | 25% |

Aupocts of loarmng & Sclocl Lie Vory Satiglicd Sarkfid — ot Very Mt arall Linsvire o
Satisliod Sarisliod s ]
Lngwa

The averall sducation provided 520y 45% 1%, 0% o0
far the children
Helping children with leaming 149, 339, 0% 0% 529,
diflicultias
Edqual apporiunilies or boys & AB% 44%; 0% 0% 8%,
gitly
Caual appartunities for children 499, 45%, a8 0% 4%,
e all cuttural Backarounds
PupiTbehaviour 38% 59% 0% 1% 2%
Ihe pretect, house caplain & 349, ages 1% 0% 7%
certilicate systam (= o | ) ] e | RN
Digalpling procaduras 429, 46% 49 1% 7%
Opporlunilies tu diseuss your 42% 55% 2% 1% 0%
child's progress
Q2ut of school hours clubs 2349% 43%; T9% oA 149
(WervREon peavidT b 32% 62% 5% 1% 0%
curricLiim
i _ 41% | 58% 1% 0% 0%
Transition arangameants frem the 2, o o ) a
Flret Sehaal 45% 48% 2% 1% 4%
T 41% 55% 4% 0% 0%
Fhe school website 36% 54% goL 125 0%
Franter information 38% 52%; 5% Fo 29,
The helplulness of safl SH% 99, Do (i 19%

_'C}pmrnmirles 1 help In school 34%, 29%, L 1% 245
Theaxtent o which the school 2094 60%: 19 A fon
ligtans 1o parenis’ vicws
Please ring one of the opficns balow

| Homewark - amount | Too much 10% | Too little 13% | About right 77% |




